16349
Roanoke Rapids City Council
November 8, 2011



The regular meeting of the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids was held on the above date at 7:00 p.m. in the first floor conference room of the J. Reuben Daniel City Hall & Police Station.



Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor



Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem



Ernest C. Bobbitt)







Edward Liverman)


Greg Lawson)



Edward A. Wyatt, Interim City Manager



Lisa B. Vincent, MMC, City Clerk



Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney




Suetta S. Scarbrough, Council Member
Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and opened the meeting with prayer.  

Adoption of Business Agenda
Mayor Doughtie called Council’s attention to the Conflict of Interest statement in the agenda packet.  He stated item 4(b) under Public Comment needs to be removed.
With no one indicating a conflict of interest with any of the items on the agenda, Mayor Doughtie called for a motion to adopt the business agenda.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adopt the business agenda for November 8, 2011 with the foregoing amendment.
Special Recognitions:  Presentation of Certificates of Recognition to Firefighters Al Cooke & Donnie Gums and Street Department Crew Leader John Motley
Mayor Doughtie stated it is always a pleasure to recognize people that serve our community.  He asked Firefighters Al Cooke and Donnie Gums, and Street Department Crew Leader John Motley to come forward with their supervisors.  Mayor Doughtie stated these three gentlemen went beyond the call of duty during Hurricane Irene when they continued to work even though their personal property sustained damage.  He presented to Firefighters Cooke and Gums, and Street Department Crew Leader Motley framed certificates of recognition.

Public Comment (Scheduled) – Lance Jenkins, Main Street Director
Mr. Lance Jenkins, Main Street Director, thanked the Mayor and Council for having him again this evening as a part of their regular session.  He stated last week, RABA delivered a proposal to the City Council requesting designation as a special advisory committee to the City.  He stated they believed then and believe now that this is a good move for both the City and RABA.  Mr. Jenkins stated before he moves forward, he feels it most appropriate to respond publicly to the presentation made last week.  He stated if there is any concern regarding last week’s dialogue, he certainly wants to make sure he “clears the air”.
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Mr. Jenkins stated first and foremost, RABA needs the City.  He stated they cannot function without the City’s support and that is the bottom line.  He stated he wants Council to know that RABA’s intent last week was not to criticize the City, specifically the Planning Department, Fire Department or anyone else.  Mr. Jenkins stated he understands that there will be times, whether they receive the committee designation or not, where RABA may or may not be on the same page as the City concerning controversial issues but that does not change their respect for the City of Roanoke Rapids as a whole and what the City has done for RABA.  Mr. Jenkins stated he would like to go on the record saying that their intent with this committee is strictly positive.  He stated he mentioned last week that he wanted the City to become even more business friendly.  He stated Teresa Watts with the NC Main Street Program, who also spoke last week, said it best when she said “You are funding this organization, so allow them to help and become an even stronger economic development partner.”  Mr. Jenkins stated that is their real message, and that is their real intention for this committee—to better the economic situation in our downtown and uptown district, and work together with the City to achieve it.
Mr. Jenkins stated whatever negative tone was evident in last week’s meeting, please understand that it was not RABA’s intent.  He stated this committee should be a positive thing.  He stated he has said that if the City of Roanoke Rapids were a college or university, he believes this committee can be its admission office.  He stated they can continue to actively recruit and retain businesses like RABA strives to do, but they can do it on behalf of the City.  Mr. Jenkins asked how anyone could criticize the City of Roanoke Rapids for not being business friendly when the City Council votes to establish a committee that works specifically to make it easier for businesses to locate here.  He stated the fact is:  they can’t.  He stated if City Council votes yes to this committee, it is saying that the City will do anything it can to help businesses and to promote economic activity, and he will stand on the front line when the criticism comes hauling in and defend the City.
Mr. Jenkins stated even if there is any perception that the City is not business friendly, everyone must realize this is not unique to Roanoke Rapids.  He stated government has the unfortunate label across the nation for not being business friendly.  He stated this committee can help change such perceptions and make it clear that Roanoke Rapids is undoubtedly business friendly.  Mr. Jenkins stated they can assist the Planning Department, Fire Department or any other department that deals with new businesses.  He stated he hopes the Council can see that their proposal is simply based around helping the City move forward economically.
Mr. Jenkins stated he can promise that RABA is going to be an advocate for business with or without this designation.  He stated if they do not receive this committee designation, they will keep moving forward but he hopes the Council realizes that RABA can serve the City well in this capacity.
Mr. Jenkins stated everyone in this room and in our City knows the City’s financial condition.  He stated it is a tough time but we must realize that doing anything we can to protect businesses here and those soon to come is a top priority.  He stated people may know RABA is working as an advocate for business but with this new designation, it would mean the City is working as an advocate for business.  Mr. Jenkins stated that is their goal and a vote for this committee, on the City’s behalf, is a vote for economic development.  He stated it is also a vote for business and a vote for our City’s prosperity.  He stated he would be more than happy to answer any questions during the discussion regarding the matter later in the meeting.
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Public Comment (Unscheduled) – Ruthie Gregory
Mrs. Ruthie Gregory of 631 Arbutus Drive West, Roanoke Rapids, NC thanked the Council members for their time.  She stated she is here tonight on behalf of the Roanoke Rapids Beautification Committee of which she is currently serving as Chairperson.  Mrs. Gregory stated she has very serious concerns in relation to RABA serving as an advisory committee to the City Council.  She asked in what capacity RABA would be serving.  She stated the Roanoke Rapids Beautification Committee was established on August 1, 1966 to develop ideas, review and evaluate ordinances and programs relating to community appearance and beautification, and report to the City Manager who will review suggestions and recommendations and, when necessary present beautification matters to City Council.  She asked if the RABA committee would override the Beautification Committee and maybe other committees—or even the City Council. She stated things like this have happened in the past.   Mrs. Gregory suggested Council think long and hard before making this decision.  She stated often individuals come in and see something they want to change.  She stated she gets this feeling from RABA.  She asked the Council to think long and hard concerning this advisory committee request.
Approval of Council Minutes
Motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to approve Council Minutes dated October 4, 2011 (Work Session), October 11, 2011 (Regular Meeting) and October 18, 2011 (Special Meeting).
City Council Appointments:  Reppointment to Recreation Advisory Committee
A ballot vote was taken and the Clerk announced that Gregg Camp received the unanimous vote for reappointment to the Recreation Advisory Committee.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to reappoint Gregg Camp to the Recreation Advisory Committee for a term to expire September 9, 2014.

Consideration of Resolution Adopting Policies in Connection with the CDBG Contingency Henry Street Project
Planning & Development Director Lasky stated as a part of the Henry Street CDBG Project, several guidelines and policies must be adopted.  She stated they include:

1. Project Budget Ordinance

2. Financial Management Resolution

3. Rehabilitation/Demolition Contract Award Policy

4. Citizen Participation Plan

5. Residential Antidisplacement and Relocation Assistance Plan

6. Local Economic Benefit for LMI Persons (Section 3) Plan

7. Equal Employment and Procurement Policy

8. Policy Concerning Code of Conduct

9. Fair Housing Policy

10. Section 519 Policy (Prohibiting Use of Excessive Force)

Mr. Chris Hilbert, Project Manager with Holland Consulting Planners, Inc., stated these are the same policies and guidelines the City has in place for the FY 08 CDBG Project.  
Mayor Doughtie asked how the Henry Street properties will be deeded when all is said and done.
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Mr. Hilbert stated this is an interesting project where they are taking abandoned houses and trying to turn them into an asset.  He stated this is a very viable project and at the end of the day, these will be owner-occupied houses.  He stated there may be fewer houses but they will be on the tax rolls.  Mr. Hilbert stated they are working with the Housing Authority on this and they are using their own money.  He stated there is no City money involved.  He stated we are taking something negative and trying to make it a big positive.

Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to adopt the following resolution:

CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS

RESOLUTION APPROVING ADMINISTRATIVE GUIDELINES AND POLICIES

FOR THE FY 2010 CDBG CONTINGENCY ECONOMIC RECOVERY PROGRAM


WHEREAS, the City of Roanoke Rapids wishes to carry out its FY 2010 CDBG Contingency Economic Recovery Program in accordance with established state and federal administrative guidelines;


NOW, THEREFORE, the Roanoke Rapids City Council hereby collectively adopts the following resolutions, guidelines, plans and policies, and resolves that they be utilized during the administration of the City’s FY 2010 CDBG Contingency Economic Recovery Program:

1. 
Project Budget Ordinance
2. 
Financial Management Resolution

3. 
Rehabilitation/Demolition Contract Award Policy

4. 
Citizen Participation Plan

5. 
Residential Antidisplacement and Relocation Assistance Plan

6. 
Local Economic Benefit for LMI Persons (Section 3) Plan

7. 
Equal Employment and Procurement Policy

8. 
Policy Concerning Code of Conduct

9. 
Fair Housing Policy

10. 
Section 519 Policy (Prohibiting Use of Excessive Force)


ADOPTED this 8th day of November, 2011.







__________________________________________







                Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:

________________________________  

     Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

Demolition Contract Award for the FY 08 CDBG-CR Project on Vine/Piland Street
Planning & Development Director Lasky reviewed the following memorandum included in Council’s packet:
MEMORANDUM

TO:

Kelly Lasky, City of Roanoke Rapids Planning Director

FROM:

Chris Hilbert, CDBG Program Administrator

DATE:

October 21, 2011

SUBJECT:
Demolition Contract Award for Vine Street CDBG-CR Program
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A demolition bid opening was held on October 21, 2011 for the Vine Street CDBG-CR Project.  The lump sum bid tabulations are as follows:




Contractor



Price




Carlton Belfield



$66,500.40



MJ Price




$73,800.00




Doug Putney



$49,500.00




Conner Construction


$27,000.00




Bennett Construction


$55,000.00

We recommend awarding the demolition contract to the low bidder, Conner Construction for $27,000.00. Demolition of some project properties will begin as soon as the contract is executed while others will wait until the condemnation process has been completed.

Please put these items on the agenda for the City Council agenda for November 8.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated one bid price is way off from the others.  He asked if the contractor is aware of the work so that there will be no change orders.
Mr. Hilbert, Project Manager with Holland Consulting Planners, Inc., stated the contractor is aware of the scope of the project and there will be no change orders on the existing scope of work.  He stated demolition is interesting when it comes to bids.  He stated you see a wide range of bid prices.  Mr. Hilbert stated they talked with Conner Construction and they feel confident with the price they bid.  He stated it is not out of line with what they see in other communities.

Motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to award the demolition contract to low bidder Conner Construction in the amount of $27,000.00 for the Vine Street CDBG Project.

Consideration of Demolition Order for 1663 Hill Street
Planning & Development Director Lasky reviewed the following staff report, and distributed copies of photos of the dwelling located at 1663 Hill Street:
October 27, 2011

To:      

Ed Wyatt, Interim City Manager

From:
 
Kelly Lasky, Planning and Development Director

Re:     

1663 Hill Street: ORDER TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE DWELLING

The following is provided as a chronological order of events concerning the above referenced property:

· February 25, 2010 – Minimum Housing Code Enforcement Officer Donald Tart performed an exterior only inspection of the dwelling and property. Several Minimum Housing Code violations were noticed on the exterior of the dwelling and an outbuilding was noticed to be unsafe. The dwelling and outbuilding were unsecured.  Municipal Code violations of noxious growth and trash were also noticed.  An informal letter was mailed to the owner requesting that he secure the dwelling and outbuilding and to contact the Code Officer regarding the maintenance and repair of the dwelling, outbuilding and property.  The owner is given the opportunity to bring the property into compliance with the Minimum Housing Code, Unsafe Building Code and to resolve the Municipal Code violations with no further action required by the Code Officer.
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· March 05, 2010 – A second informal letter was mailed to the owner requesting that he secure the dwelling and outbuilding and to inform that a current owner research was being conducted in order to issue a formal complaint to all parties of interest.

· March 10, 2010 – A second notice was sent in reference to the City’s Municipal Code (96.01C) violation not being corrected by the 3-08-10 deadline.  The notice issued a deadline date of March 

22, 2010 to correct the violation of the City’s Municipal Code (96.01C) to avoid a $250.00 fine and having the debris removed by an independent contractor employed by the City. 

· March 23, 2010 – The property was re-inspected and the March 22, 2010 deadline date was not met to be in compliance with the City’s Municipal Code (96.01C).
· July 23, 2010 – Mark Tucker DBA Tuckers Tree Service, an independent contractor employed by the City, was paid $1,200.00 for bringing property into compliance with the City’s Municipal Code (96.01C).  Trash was removed, grass was cut and trees were removed away from the dwelling.

· January 04, 2011 – Formal research began by M. Glynn Rollins, Jr. of Rollins and Rollins, Attorneys At Law.

· May 13, 2011 – Formal research is completed by M. Glynn Rollins, Jr. of Rollins and Rollins, Attorneys At Law.  Mr. Rollins advised that there is no estate file in Halifax County and that he was unable to determine the identity of the collateral heirs for this property.  Mr. Rollins recommended to serve notice of proceedings by publication pursuant to GS 160A-445(al).  The publication notice should be directed to “The unknown heirs of William Thomas Roberson (a/k/a William Thomas Robertson, a/k/a William Thomas Robinson) and/or the unknown heirs of Martha Montgomery Roberson (a/k/a Martha Montgomery Robertson, a/k/a Martha Montgomery Robinson)”.  Mr. Rollins advised that GS 160A-445(al) also requires that the Code Officer give an affidavit of his efforts to determine the identity of the unknown heirs in order to justify service by publication, and that he post a copy of the pending proceedings in a conspicuous place on the property.  Mr. Rollins also suggested that to serve (or attempt to serve) a copy of the proceedings on Ms. Whitaker, since she apparently was the person who received the tax bills for the past several years.  There was no Parties In Interest found who should be served in connection with the pending proceedings.

· May 17, 2011 – Received statement for Title examination from M. Glynn Rollins Jr., Attorney At Law for the amount of $300.00.

· June 13, 2011 – Contact was made to the Roanoke Rapids Daily Herald to request advertisement by legal/public notice for three (3) consecutive weeks; (June 15, 22, 29, 2011) to give notice of hearing to be held on July 15, 2011 at 10:30 a.m.  Cost for Publishing Legal Ad is $243.69. 

· June 14, 2011 – Notice of Lis Pendens was filed with The Clerk of Superior Court in Halifax at a cost of $8.00.

· June 15, 2011 – Hearing notice was posted on dwelling and mailed via certified and regular mail to owner and Party In Interest, Ms. Florence Whitaker, Hearing Notice is advertised by legal/public notice.  The Code Officer filed an affidavit of his efforts to determine the identity of the unknown heirs in order to justify the service by publication, and he posted a copy of the pending proceedings in a conspicuous place on the property.
· June 22, 2011 – Hearing Notice advertised by legal/public notice.
· June 29, 2011 – Hearing Notice advertised by legal/public notice.
· July 14, 2011 – An Administrative Inspection Warrant was obtained to enter the dwelling if needed. Hearing Notice sent by certified and regular mail has not returned.

· July 15, 2011 – The Hearing was held at 10:30 a.m. with Code Enforcement Officer Walter Johnson and Minimum Housing Code Enforcement Officer Donald Tart in attendance.  The Administrative Inspection Warrant was not executed due to the unsafe conditions noticed during the exterior inspection of the dwelling.  Interior inspection was performed from a visual inspection only from the exterior by looking through windows and doors.  At this time, 
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a detailed visual inspection of the exterior and interior was made.  A list of all observed Minimum Housing violations is made.  After the inspection, it was determined that the cost of the repairs to bring the dwelling up to Minimum Housing Code would be greater than 50% of the current tax value of the dwelling.  The current tax value of the dwelling is $1,240 with the repairs estimated at $20,500.
· July 18, 2011 – The Findings of Fact was sent with an Order that the owner shall bring the dwelling into compliance with the Minimum Housing Code by demolishing and removing the dwelling from the property or by repairing, altering or by improving the structure to correct all of the conditions and deficiencies noted in the attached Exhibit A by a date not later than the 16th day of October, 2011.  Mailing is by Certified and Regular mail to the owner and Party In Interest; Ms. Florence Whitaker.  The notice was posted to the dwelling. 

· August 30, 2011 – Hearing Notice sent by certified mail returned; unable to forward.

· August 31, 2011 – Findings of Fact sent by certified mail returned; unable to forward.

· October 7, 2011 – A letter was sent reminding owner and Party In Interest of the upcoming deadline of October 16, 2011 to have the dwelling repaired, or demolished and removed.

· October 17, 2011 – Re-Inspection was performed and repairs had not been made to bring the dwelling up to Code nor had the dwelling been demolished and removed.  Findings of Fact sent by regular mail has not returned.

· October 26, 2011 – A letter was sent to the owner and Party In Interest to give notice of the scheduled City Council meeting on November 8, 2011 to consider a request for City Council to adopt an Ordinance directing the Code Enforcement Officer to demolish and remove the dwelling located 1663 Hill Street, Roanoke Rapids, N.C.

· October 27, 2011 – Request is made to the City Manager for review and action by the City Council.  It has been 104 days since the Hearing was conducted at the dwelling.
· Taxes in the amount of $3,852.03 are owed for the tax years of 2001-2011.

· $1,904.25 is owed for lot cutting for the years of 2002- 2011.

Staff Recommendation

We have determined the dwelling to be in a Dilapidated condition as defined by the Minimum Housing Code.  The staff has properly accomplished the required procedures and the owner has failed to comply with the Official’s Order.

We are requesting City Council adopt an Ordinance directing the Code Enforcement Officer to demolish and remove the dwelling located at 1663 Hill Street, Roanoke Rapids, N. C. with a lien to be placed against the real property upon which the costs of removal are incurred.
EXHIBIT A

CHECK LIST OF VIOLATIONS FOUND DURING INSPECTION OF 1663 HILL STREET
1. Make sure chimney is in good repair and not having loose flashing, bricks or mortar joints.

2. Have chimney inspected making sure there is no obstructions and being in good working condition.

3. Replace all deteriorated/damaged roof components which include: (ceiling joist, roof rafters, sheathing and roof shingles).

4. Replace missing or deteriorated fascia, soffit or boxing.

5. Replace or repair all deteriorated, broken, loose or missing siding on the dwellings exterior in areas as needed.
6. Provide windows that are weathertight, watertight and rodent proof and capable of being easily opened and secured in position by window hardware.

7. Replace all broken/missing, (window frames/windowpanes) and replace any missing or damaged glazing.     

8. Provide window screens at all windows that are without open rips or tears.
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9. Provide screen doors at all exterior doors that are without open rips or tears.

10. Replace missing/damaged exterior doors and make sure all existing exterior doors are weathertight, watertight, and rodent proof and are kept in sound working condition and good repair.

11. Every exterior door shall be provided with properly installed hardware that is maintained to insure reasonable ease of operation to open, close and secure in an open or closed position.

12. Replace all deteriorated/damaged porch components which include: (ceiling joist, roof rafters, sheathing and roof shingles).

13. Replace/repair missing or loose foundation vents.

14. Provide a foundation access door that is secure and rodent proof.

15. Scrape all peeling paint and repaint on the exterior of the dwelling as needed.

16. Repair or demolish and remove dilapidated/unsafe outbuilding.

17. Make sure well is properly covered.

18. Repair/remove dilapidated fencing.

19. Keep grass cut, (remove volunteer overgrowth, construction debris and trash to avoid Municipal Code Violation Fines).

20. Interior of dwelling was not inspected due to the unsafe conditions notice during exterior inspection. 

21. Interior of dwelling must be repaired and equipped as required to meet the City of Roanoke Rapids Minimum Housing Code.

22. Replace all deteriorated/damaged wall components which include: (framing, exterior and interior wall coverings).

23. Replace all deteriorated/damaged floor components which include: (floor joist, sub-flooring and floor coverings).

24. Make sure all interior floors, walls, ceilings and their coverings are free from holes, structurally sound and are clean and sanitized as needed including hardwood floors.

25. Make sure the plumbing system is in good working condition. 

26. All Plumbing alterations or new installations should be made in accordance with the NEC 2009 Plumbing Code. Inspection must be made by the plumbing inspector before ceiling and wall covering can be installed.

27. Make sure every plumbing fixture and water and waste pipe are properly installed and maintained in good sanitary working condition free from defects, leaks, obstruction and rodent proof.

28. All Mechanical alterations or new installations should be made in accordance with the NEC 2009 Mechanical Code. Inspection must be made by the mechanical inspector.

29. Make sure at least (100) ampere electrical service is provided to the dwelling and is in good working condition. 

30. All Electrical alterations or new installations should be made in accordance with the NEC 2008 Electrical Code. Inspection must be made by the electrical inspector before ceiling and wall covering can be installed.

31. Make sure Electric Panel Box is properly labeled.

32. Replace/repair damaged, loose or missing light fixture(s).

33. Provide at least two separate and remote receptacle outlets for every habitable room.

34. Replace missing/damaged receptacle cover(s).

35. Replace/repair loose or missing receptacle outlet(s).

36. Provide wall switches to control wall or ceiling lighting outlets to eliminate all pull cords.

37. Replace/repair loose or missing wall switch covers.

38. Make sure there is no exposed electrical wiring on interior of dwelling.

39. Install approved (UL 217) smoke detectors in proper locations as required.

40. All dwellings must be supplied with a permanent source of heat that heats dwelling to a temperature of (68 degrees) at a level at least 3 feet above the floor under minimal winter conditions.

41. Provide a freestanding or permanently installed cookstove.

42. Provide mechanical refrigeration equipment for the storage of perishable foodstuffs.

43. Provide a food preparation surface impervious to water and free of defects which can trap food or liquid.
44. Provide shelving, cabinets, or drawers for the storage of food and cooking and eating utensils that are in good condition. 

45. Every dwelling unit shall contain not less than a kitchen sink, lavatory, tub or shower, and a water closet all in good working condition and properly connected to an approved water and sewer system. Every plumbing fixture and water and waste pipe shall be properly installed and maintained in good sanitary working condition free from defects, leaks, obstruction.
46. Install a hot water heater that is properly installed, (properly wired with no exposed wiring and the plumbing connections with no leaks).

47. All interior doors shall fit reasonably well within its frame and shall be capable of being opened and closed by being properly and securely attached to jambs, headers or tracks as intended.

48. Bathroom doors must be provided with privacy hardware.
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49. Scrape all peeling paint and repaint on interior of dwelling as needed and make sure it is clean and sanitized.

*NOTE*

No alteration to the dwelling is to occur prior to obtaining the requisite building and trade permits (which may require the use of contractors licensed by the State of North Carolina) from the office of the Roanoke Rapids Department of Planning and Development.               

Mayor Doughtie stated based on what has been shown to us, it appears that there is nothing to improve upon.
Ms. Lasky stated the cost to repair exceeds the value of the property.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked if there had been any contact with the property owner.

Ms. Lasky stated they have attempted contact through certified mail.  She stated she feels the department made every effort to give the owner the opportunity to respond.

Mayor Doughtie stated he believes the property will be more marketable with the dwelling removed.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adopt the following ordinance:

ORDINANCE DIRECTING THE CODE ENFORCEMENT OFFICER TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE PROPERTY AS UNFIT FOR HUMAN HABITATION AND DIRECTING THAT A NOTICE BE PLACED THEREON THAT THE SAME MAY NOT BE OCCUPIED:   1663 Hill Street, Roanoke Rapids, N.C.,    Parcel# 0907175

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids finds that the dwelling described herein is dilapidated and unfit for human habitation under the provisions of the Housing Code, and that all of the procedures of the Code of the City of Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina, have been complied with; and

 
WHEREAS, this dwelling should be removed or demolished, as directed by the Code Enforcement Official, and should be placarded by placing thereon a notice prohibiting the use for human habitation, in that the costs of repairs needed to bring it into compliance with the minimum housing code exceeds 50% of the current value of the dwelling; and


WHEREAS, the owner of this dwelling has been given a reasonable opportunity to bring the dwelling up to the standards of the Housing Code pursuant to an Order issued by the Code Enforcement Official and the owner has failed to comply with the lawful Order of the Code Enforcement Official to repair or demolish the property within the time therein described; and


WHEREAS, G. S. 160A-443 (5) and Chapter 152 of the Code of the City of Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina, empowers the City of Roanoke Rapids to have its Code Enforcement Official to remove or demolish a dwelling when an Order of the Code Enforcement Official has not been complied with;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids that:


Section 1.  The Code Enforcement Official is hereby authorized and directed to place a placard containing the legend: 
“This building is unfit for human habitation; the use or occupation of this building for human habitation is prohibited and unlawful.” 

on the building located at 1663 Hill Street, in the City of Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina.
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Section 2.  The Code Enforcement Official is hereby authorized and directed to vacate the dwelling of all occupants and to remove or demolish the dwelling, said dwelling being located at 1663 Hill Street in the City of Roanoke Rapids North Carolina, and owned by the unknown heirs of William Thomas Roberson and /or Martha Montgomery Roberson in accordance with the Order of the Code Enforcement Official issued pursuant to the Minimum Housing Ordinance contained in Chapter 152 of the Code of the City of Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina.


Section 3.  (a) The cost of removal or demolition shall constitute a lien against the real property upon which the cost   

was incurred.  The lien shall be filed in the office of the City Tax Collector, and shall have the same priority and be collected if

the same manner as the lien for special assessments in Article 10 of G. S. Chapter 160A.
                                  (b) Upon completion of the required removal or demolition, the Building Inspector shall sell the materials 
of the dwelling and credit the proceeds against the cost of removal or demolition.  The Code Enforcement Official shall certify

the remaining balance to the Tax Collector. If a surplus remains after sale of the materials and satisfaction of the cost of

removal or demolition, the Code Enforcement Official 
shall deposit the surplus in the Superior Court where it shall be secured

and disbursed in the manner provided by G. S. 160A-443 (6).  


Section 4.  It shall be unlawful for any person to remove or cause to be removed the placard from any building to which it is affixed.  It shall likewise be unlawful for any person to occupy or to permit the occupancy of any building therein declared to be unfit for human habitation.


Section 5.  If the owner of the property should either demolish the dwelling at his own expense, or if, in the opinion of the code enforcement officer, the owner has rehabilitated the dwelling to the extent that it meets or exceeds the requirements of the minimum housing code prior to the time scheduled for demolition under this ordinance, then the City Manager is authorized to rescind this demolition order without further action by the City Council. 


Section 6.  This Ordinance shall become effective immediately after its adoption.
Consideration of Agreement with NCDOT for Replacement of Damaged Curb and Gutter on NC 48 (Roanoke Avenue)
Public Works Director Chalker stated NCDOT is making available to the City $50,000 for the replacement of damaged curb and gutter on Roanoke Avenue.  He pointed out that the first page of the agreement stipulates that NCDOT is responsible for maintenance.  

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked if there is a set amount of work designated to be performed.

Mr. Chalker stated up to $50,000.  He stated NCDOT has marked the selected curbing to be repaired.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked Mr. Chalker if he feels comfortable that the $50,000 will cover the work.

Mr. Chalker stated yes.

Councilman Lawson asked if the money will be available for both the 200 and 1000 blocks.

Mr. Chalker stated yes.

Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to approve the agreement between the City and NCDOT (Executive Summary below & entire agreement on file in Clerk’s Office), and authorize the Mayor and Clerk to execute same:
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY
The Executive Summary is a summation of this agreement and is not intended to be used as the agreement between the Department (North Carolina Department of Transportation) and the Party (Entity).

Entity:


City of Roanoke Rapids

County:


Halifax

TIP/WBS Element:
WBS Element:  60001

Scope:


The project consists of replacement of damaged curb and gutter on NC 48 (Roanoke Avenue).

Funding:




Type (Payable or Non-Participation):  Payable




State Agreement Type:  Small Construction




State Funding:  $50,000




Total Cost:  $50,000




Funding for (Project or Construction):  Construction




Payment Interval:  Upon Completion




Will the Department reimburse the ROW:  False





If “True” appears, the Department will reimburse





If “False” appears, the Department will not reimburse

Responsibilities:




Planning:  Municipality




Design:  Municipality




ROW:  Municipality




Utilities:  Municipality




Construction:  Municipality




Maintenance:  The Department shall maintain the Construction upon completion.

Agreement ID# 2674

Consideration of Request from RABA to Create Special Avenue Business District Advisory Committee



Mayor Doughtie stated Mr. Jenkins spoke earlier about RABA’s desire for City Council to establish a special advisory committee.  He stated now would be the appropriate time to ask questions of Mr. Jenkins.
Councilman Lawson stated he is still struggling with this.  He asked Mr. Jenkins to explain to him again what the exact difference would be in RABA’s role as an advisory committee versus what the group is already doing.

Mr. Jenkins explained that RABA is a non-profit organization that advises businesses.  He stated he believes the businesses will see that the City is taking ownership of what RABA is trying to do which is to make it easier for businesses to locate on the Avenue.  He stated there are a lot of things a committee can do such as offer funding opportunities that are only available to main street organizations.  

Councilman Lawson asked Mr. Jenkins what funding sources he could bring to us.

Mr. Jenkins mentioned the Main Street Solutions funding that they are eligible for each year.  He stated this funding is exclusive to NC Main Street organizations.
Councilman Lawson asked if RABA could apply for this funding now.
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Mr. Jenkins stated yes.  He stated RABA could help with grant administration.  He stated there is also the Livability Solutions Grant which would give them the opportunity to institute residency in the business district.  He stated Weldon is doing this now.  Mr. Jenkins stated it would be neat to have people living on the second floor of the businesses on the Avenue.
Councilman Lawson stated the perception is that this is a power struggle between the Beautification Committee and RABA.  He stated if that is indeed the case, he wanted it aired.

Mr. Jenkins stated it is no secret that RABA wants the trees removed but if the trees are up 50 years from now, RABA will still be carrying out their main street program activities. He stated there are so many vacant buildings on the Avenue and that is their primary focus.  He stated RABA’s stance on the trees is to support whatever the business owners along the Avenue want.  Mr. Jenkins stated he is tired of butting heads and wants to work together with the Beautification Committee and any other committees.  He stated it is RABA’s intention to work with the City to move in a positive direction.

Councilman Lawson asked about the growth of RABA.  He asked if they are continuing to get businesses onboard.  He inquired about the percentage of businesses that are participating.

Mr. Jenkins stated the Executive Board met today and talked about the things they need to do to get more onboard.  He stated one week from today, they are planning an open forum for the business owners to come and tell us what they want.  He stated this is part of an initiative to make sure more businesses are involved.  Mr. Jenkins stated they are also planning Christmas on the Avenue.  He stated RABA has 105 unique donors.  He stated he does not know the exact percentage of businesses involved at this time but they are trying to develop a better business inventory.  Mr. Jenkins assured Council that RABA is moving in a positive direction.
Councilman Lawson asked City Attorney Chichester if he has had an opportunity to review the proposed bylaws.  He asked if they are in keeping with our policy.

City Attorney Chichester stated they appear satisfactory but there are a couple of items of concern.  He stated for other committees, the Council has been the organizer.  He stated RABA would be appointing its own members.  Mr. Chichester also stated the wording about being the sole advisor on all matters within the Roanoke Rapids business district could be reworked.  

Councilman Lawson stated this could put them in direct conflict with other areas.  He stated members on other City committees are chosen from a cross section of the community.  
City Clerk Vincent pointed out that when Mr. Jenkins met with her and Interim City Manager Wyatt, he explained that this would be a special committee comprised of owners in the business district that have a vested interest in the Avenue.  She stated it was their understanding that this special committee would be similar to the former Theatre Advisory Committee which did not fall under the City’s Appointment Policy.

Mr. Jenkins stated the bylaws were drafted by RABA.  He stated they have indicated over and over again that they do not intend to override anyone.  He stated their focus is on the business district.  Mr. Jenkins stated they are proposing that their Executive Board serve as the advisory committee.
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Councilman Bobbitt asked how many individuals serve on the Executive Board.

Mr. Jenkins stated the Executive Board is composed of the Officers:  Chair, Vice Chair, Secretary and Treasurer.

Councilman Bobbitt asked how often they are elected.

Mr. Jenkins stated once a year.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated in light of the questions being raised, it appears that this matter may need to be tabled.  He stated the City Attorney has some questions that need to be ironed out, and it sounds like we may have conflicts with one of our committees that has been with us since 1966.  Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee made the motion to table this request until we can iron out some of these questions.
Councilman Lawson stated he is not satisfied.  He seconded the motion.

Councilman Bobbitt stated he talked a great deal with Mr. Jenkins.  He stated RABA’s sole intent is to revitalize the business district.  He stated this has nothing to do with flowers and trees.  Councilman Bobbitt stated we need to have someone that has a special interest in the business district.

Councilman Lawson stated he believes RABA does a great job, and he is not opposed to where they are going.  He stated he does have some legal questions such as can they do this within our guidelines in conjunction with other advisory boards and committees.  
Mayor Doughtie stated he does appreciate the efforts of Mr. Jenkins and RABA.  He stated we just want to make sure we are doing the right thing.

Upon being put to a vote, the motion on the floor carried unanimously.

Consideration of HCIA Legislative Goals
Mayor Doughtie stated each year the Halifax County Intergovernmental Association (HCIA) presents common legislative goals from the Association as a whole as well as goals of the individual member entities.  He stated some of our goals are the same as last year’s goals with the main goal being seeking financial support for the Roanoke Rapids Theatre.

Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adopt the following HCIA Legislative Goals:

HCIA LEGISLATIVE GOALS
COMMON LEGISLATIVE GOALS
1.  I-95 TOLLING OPPOSITION


Legislative support is necessary to ensure that due diligence is given to studying the impacts before any actions are taken, and to ensure that local input is considered.   
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2.  HALIFAX COUNTY WATER SYSTEMS PROTECTION    

Support legislation that imposes conditions that will fully protect the quality and cleaning of the water systems in Halifax County, as well as all current and anticipated instream uses of the water system, by prohibiting the mass transfer of water out of the water basin.

3.  US HIGHWAY 158 MULTI-LANING


Request to expedite the support for US Hwy 158 improvements and multi-laning from I-85 through Weldon ending east of Jackson.
4.  ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT
   

Legislative support will be necessary to help secure grants and other funds necessary for incentives, infrastructure needs, etc. that are required for successful recruitment.
5.  HALIFAX-NORTHAMPTON  REGIONAL AIRPORT


The project cost was $14 million and opened in May 2009; need continued legislative support to secure grants for further development.  

6.  I-95 SERVICE ROAD/BRIDGE                                             

Request support to expedite bridge construction and construction of the remainder of the service road located west of I-95 between US Highway 158 and US Highway 125.  Legislative support is necessary to ensure NCDOT expedites the project.
7.  ALIGNMENT OF BECKER DRIVE AND COUNTRY CLUB ROAD IN WELDON                             
Support is requested for extending Becker Dr. from Roanoke Rapids into Weldon and aligning with Country Club Rd. at the intersection of US Highway 158.  

8.  WATER AND WASTEWATER FUNDING                           

Support legislation to encourage availability of funds for water and wastewater improvements and continued improvements through NC Clean Water programs.

9.  AUDIT EXPENSE RELIEF                                                    

Request legislature to provide audit cost relief to towns that apply for State and Federal grants which require audits; request that the cost of the audit be allowed as part of the grant.

10.  STREET REPAIR                                                                   

Request support to install curb and gutter and resurface State-controlled streets passing through Town/City limits.

11.  SALES TAX REIMBURSEMENT                                       

Support legislation to exempt local governments from paying sales tax on goods purchased by local governments.

12.  I-95 EMERGENCY VEHICLE CROSS-OVERS                 

Request support for installing Emergency Vehicle Crossovers along I-95 at 1 mile intervals.

13.  HALIFAX AMPHITHEATER                                                     

The amphitheater located in the Town of Halifax supports the local historical importance of the community.  Request transfer of the theater to local hands (i.e. Halifax County) to establish local upgrading and upkeep of the amphitheater.  This is a vital economic development tool for the area.

14.  VIOLENCE AND GANGS

Support efforts to provide gang awareness to our youth in Halifax County.

15.  ANNEXATION
Support legislation to prevent moratorium on the current annexation laws.

16.  LOCAL TAX REVENUE
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Support efforts to prevent the State of NC from reducing local revenue to balance the state budget.
HALIFAX COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 

(1.2.3.5.7.12.13.) 
911 SURCHARGE FLEXIBILITY
Seek approval of legislation that would allow part of telephone surcharges for enhanced 911 systems to be used for salary and related expenses of county-wide communication centers.  This would serve as an alternative revenue source to property taxes to provide basic services.
MENTAL HEALTH FUNDING
The County requests to be treated proportionally in mandated county contributions relative to our population.
DESIGN BUILD CONCEPTS FOR SCHOOLS 
Support legislation that requires school design plans catalogued in the School Clearinghouse be reviewed and considered before concept plans for new school projects are approved.  The intent is to eliminate expensive design fees for new school construction projects.
UNFUNDED MANDATES INCLUDING ADOPTION ASSISTANCE AND CRISIS INTERVENTION PROGRAM 
Advocate for legislation that supports counties with additional direct funding and administration expense covering those unfunded mandates not covered directly in State Statute 108-A.
CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS
(1.3.4.6.7.12.15.16.)
FINANCIAL SUPPORT FOR THE ROANOKE RAPIDS THEATRE                                              
Support is requested in the form of grants, loans and other creative revenue funding mechanisms, including but not limited to, legislation authorizing a one (1) cent sales tax within city limits.
TOWN OF ENFIELD

(1.2.8.9.10.11.12.13.14.15.16.)
WATER AND SEWER SERVICES
Request support to develop the I-95 and NC Hwy 481 exchange by providing water and sewer services.
CURB AND GUTTER
Request DOT to install curb and gutter on Dennis Street and Highway 481.
LOCAL TAX REVENUE
Support efforts to prevent the Governor from reducing local  revenue to balance the state budget.
RECREATION ACTIVITIES
Support efforts to promote more recreation activities for Enfield and southern Halifax County.
SOLID WASTE SITE
Support efforts to provide a solid waste site for Enfield and southern Halifax County.  Previous site has been closed for over a year.
TOWN OF HOBGOOD 
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(1.2.9.10.11.12.13.14.16.)
HANDICAP PARKING SPACE AND RAMP
Request DOT to install handicap parking space at entrance to Town Hall.
TOWN OF WELDON  

(1.2.3.4.5.6.7.8.9.11.12.13.15.16.)
HIGH SPEED RAIL
Request assistance in securing a Weldon stop along the high-speed rail line.
EXTEND US 301 CONNECTOR ROAD
Extend connector road from west side of I-95 into Entertainment District and continue to US 301.
EXTEND COUNTRY CLUB CONNECTOR ROAD 
Extend connector road from Country Club Road into Hampton Farms and terminate at Entertainment District.
ROANOKE RAPIDS SANITARY DISTRICT
(2.8.11.)
ENVIRONMENTAL EDUCATION
Support legislation that provides students first-hand contact within the water and wastewater industry.
EMINENT DOMAIN
Support legislation for vesting of title and right of possession; injunction not precluded, when a condemner is acquiring property by condemnation as authorized by G.S. 40A-3(c) (1). 
TOWN OF SCOTLAND NECK 
(1.2.13.)
TOWN OF LITTLETON
(1.2.8.9.10.11.12.13.15.)
TOWN OF HALIFAX
(1.2.9.13.)

Consideration of Resolution on Stormwater Runoff from Logging Roads

Mayor Doughtie stated he received a request several weeks ago from a gentleman representing the National Alliance of Forest Owners for support of legislation to codify stormwater runoff as a non-point source pollutant.  He stated we have several industries that could be negatively impacted if this legislation is not passed.
Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to 
adopt the following resolution:
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RESOLUTION ON STORMWATER RUNOFF FROM LOGGING ROADS


WHEREAS, on August 17, 2010 the United States Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit held that a National Pollution Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit is required for stormwater runoff from logging roads; and 


WHEREAS, The Clean Water Act (CWA) requires a National Pollution Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit for the discharge of any pollutant to any navigable water (AKA “water of the U.S.”) from any point source.  Since 1973, rules promulgated by the Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") have distinguished between point source and non-point source pollution in the CWA.  Non-point source pollution, which is not defined in the CWA, includes any source of water pollution not characterized as a point source discharge; and


WHEREAS, included in the CWA rules is the so-called Silvicultural Rule found at 40 C.F.R. § 122.27(b)(1), which has remained substantially in its current form since 1976. The Silvicultural Rule specifically defines timber “harvesting operations, surface drainage, or road construction and maintenance from which there is natural runoff" to be "non-point source silvicultural activities," and thus, excluded from NPDES permitting requirements; and  


WHEREAS, the Ninth Circuit disagreed with the Silvicultural Rule, holding that stormwater runoff that is collected and channeled in a system of ditches and culverts before being discharged into streams and rivers constitutes a point source, and that EPA lacks authority to promulgate a rule to the contrary.  The Ninth Circuit stated that Congress has a history of providing specific statutory exemptions for certain categories of discharges.  The court went on to say that federal courts have invalidated EPA regulations that provided similar regulatory exemptions. 


WHEREAS, the Court’s decision has potentially sweeping implications, and if broadly read, this opinion would require NPDES permits for every road in the country that is served by ditches or culverts that eventually discharge to natural surface waters and that is not already regulated by the CWA; and


WHEREAS, this ruling abandons thirty-five years of EPA rules that specify that stormwater runoff should be regulated by state and local governments, and if this ruling stands, logging companies will be required to obtain a permit from the EPA in order to harvest timber which could have a disastrous effect on the economy in North Carolina and particularly in areas like Roanoke Rapids; and


WHEREAS, Congress has joined this fight and recently filed legislation to codify stormwater runoff as a “non-point” source pollutant, and Senators Kay Hagan and Richard Burr have already signed on as co-sponsors to the Senate version and Congressman G. K. Butterfield and several others from North Carolina are co-sponsoring the House version.


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Roanoke Rapids City Council supports legislation to codify stormwater runoff as a “non-point” source pollutant.


ADOPTED this 8th day of November, 2011.









__________________________________









            Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor
ATTEST:

_________________________________
         Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

Consideration of Christmas Bonus for Employees
Mayor Doughtie stated in the last seven years, a Christmas bonus of $250.00 has been given to each full-time and permanent part-time employee.  He stated to qualify, the employee must have been hired on or before June 30, 2011 and must be employed at the time of distribution.  He stated a request for a budget transfer has been prepared for consideration.  Mayor Doughtie stated our employees have been asked to do more with less, and he feels this bonus will make a difference in the type of Christmas they will have.
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Motion was made by Councilman Lawson and seconded by Councilman Bobbitt to adopt the following 
budget transfer:
BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS:

SECTION 1.  The following budget transfer be made to the annual budget for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2012.  To amend the General Fund, the appropriations are to be changed as follows:

SCHEDULE A – GENERAL FUND OPERATING








Decrease

Increase


10.4150.8100
CDBG Closeout


$38,754.00




10.4150.0920
Holiday Bonus





$36,000.00



10.4150.0500
FICA



_____________

$  2,754.00

GENERAL FUND TOTAL TRANSFER

$38,754.00

$38,754.00

SECTION 2.  This budget transfer shall become effective upon adoption.

SECTION 3.  Copies of this budget transfer shall be furnished to the Budget Officer and the Finance Director.

ADOPTED this 8th day of November, 2011.









______________________________________










Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:
___________________________________
     Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

Mayor Doughtie stated before the vote, he would like to make a statement.  He stated we all know we are in a very difficult situation to be spending $38,000.  He stated as we continue to work on the FY 2012-2013 budget, he would like for the Council members to look very closely at taking at least a 50% cut in the salary they receive.  Mayor Doughtie stated we cannot continue to ask our employees to go on without raises and suffer cuts in benefits. He stated our departmental equipment is certainly not as good as it should be.  He asked Council to give his suggestion some thought.
Upon being put to a vote, the motion carried unanimously.

City Manager’s Report
Interim City Manager Wyatt reported that the departmental reports are included in the Council agenda packet.  
Mr. Wyatt stated he would like to commend Public Works Director Chalker for working with the State to receive the $50,000 for work on the damaged curbing.  He stated securing State funding of this type is very difficult in this economy.

Mr. Wyatt stated he would also like to commend Planning & Development Director Lasky for her work to ensure a high degree of coordination with our community development program.  He stated one of Ms. Lasky’s major charges is to foster a more customer-friendly approach within the Planning & Development
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Department.  He stated that, of course, will expand to other departments.  Mr. Wyatt stated she is working on this very actively even though her staff has been reduced considerably.

Mr. Wyatt also commented on the non-point source pollution discussed earlier in the meeting.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to go into closed session as allowed by NCGS 143-318.11(a) (3) & (6).
Minute Book Pages 16368, 16369, 16370, 16371 & 16372 contain Minutes and General Account of a Closed Session which have been sealed until such time as public inspection of those minutes would not frustrate the purpose of the Closed Session.
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Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried to return to open session.



Mayor Doughtie reconvened the meeting in open session.

In closed session, City Council discussed several legal and personnel matters.  No action was taken.

There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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